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SILC COUNCIL QUARTERLY BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES - DRAFT
September 30, 2016
Disability Network Southwest Michigan, Kalamazoo MI
SILC Voting Members Present: Aaron Andres, Robin Bennett, Alexander Darr, Michael Hamm, Kelsey Kleimola, Rebecca Parten, Mairead Warner, Jim Whalen.
SILC Voting Members Absent: None
SILC Voting Members Excused: Gabriella Burman, Sara Grivetti, Lisa Cook-Gordon.
SILC Ex-Officio Members Present: Kevin Green (MRS), Leamon Jones (BSBP).
SILC Staff: Rodney Craig, Tracy Brown.
Guests Present: Annette Blough, Joe Harcz, Darma Canter, Eleanor Canter, Lisa Kisiel, Joel Cooper.
SILC BUSINESS MEETING

J. Whalen called the meeting to order, 10:30 am, a quorum was present.  
WELCOME & INTRODUCTIONS

J. Whalen welcomed Council members, Ex-Officios and guests, introductions were made.

AGENDA
The September 30, 2016 Quarterly Business Agenda was reviewed. Amendments, Governor’s Office is unable to swear in the new Council & L. Cook-Gordon will not be chairing the meeting.
Motion by R. Bennett, seconded by A. Andres to approve the September 30, 2016 Agenda as amended. Carried.
The May 13, 2016 SILC Council Business Meeting Draft minutes.

Motion by A. Andres, seconded by R. Parten to approve the May 13, 2016 meeting minutes, as mailed. Carried.
OPERATIONS REPORT

3rd Quarter Statement of Financial Activity was reviewed. FY2017 budget has been approved, SILC requested less funding due to cost cutting.
Motion by M. Hamm, seconded by K. Kleimola to accept and place on file the 3rd Quarter SILC Fiscal Reports. Carried.

Executive Committee June & September Minutes and Staff Operations 3rd Quarter Report were reviewed.

Motion by A. Andres, seconded by A. Darr to accept and place on file the SILC Consent Agenda reports. Carried.
SILC Executive Director Report:

· SILC was notified by ACL the SPIL has been approved and will go in effect tomorrow. 

· As SILC staff, we have been involved in a great deal of collaborative activities with Project Excellence and the Comprehensive Statewide Needs Assessment. We have some collaborative activities in progress with the Developmental Disabilities Council as well as working almost on a daily basis with Michigan Rehabilitation Services, Bureau of Services for Blind Persons and the IL Network.  
· Staff has also been working with the SILC Congress, our SILC is the Region Five Representative to SILC Congress. Minnesota, Wisconsin, Indiana, Ohio and Michigan make up Region Five.
· SILC staff was requested to give technical support to the League CIL in Fort Wayne, Indiana. We were also able to provide technical assistance to the Ohio SILC Office. 

· SILC staff is providing netCIL support to the statewide database as laid out in our work plan responsibilities.  Those things have included facilitating the monthly netCIL data user meetings and conducted four webinars on expanding the use of the database system and did collection methodology.  
· SILC staff visited SAIL in the UP, Disability Network Northern Michigan in Traverse City, Disability Network Mid‑Michigan in Midland, Disability Network West Michigan in Muskegon, Bluewater CIL in Port Huron, Disability Network Wayne County-Detroit in Detroit, Ann Arbor CIL and remote netCIL and technical assistance with Disability Network Lakeshore in Holland and Disability Connections in Jackson.  
· SILC staff has also worked close with the Governor's Office and received technical assistance from Kimble Gray from the Administration on Community Living on ensuring the proper composition of the new Council and the implementation of the Governor's Executive Order.  
· SILC staff will also be presenting with Council member Jim Whalen and CIL Director Tamara Collier at the April conference next month on netCIL tracking and youth outcomes.  SILC staff is also proposing a submission for presentation at SILC Congress on implementation of SPIL objectives regarding youth outcomes.

· SILC staff worked with both directors at Bureau of Services for Blind Persons and Michigan Rehabilitation Services to get the SILC budget approved and I would like to publically thank Directors Sue‑Howell and Edward Rogers. 

STATE PLAN

FY2017-2019 SPIL Approval Notification – SILC received notification that the state plan for independent living had been approved and will go into effect on October 1st.  
DSU Reports

MRS- Kevin Green (Attachment A)

BSBP- Leamon Jones & Lisa Kisiel (Attachment A)
MCRS– Written report attached. (Attachment A)
August 26th SILC Council Strategic Planning Event 

The event we held was a mayor success for the Council members. This is the first time we had an event that looked at how the Council wanted to work on the SPIL and sort of internal structure and activities the Council wanted to undertake. The facilitator was Scott Burlingame from North Dakota. Things that came out of the event is that the Advocacy position at the SILC Office was redesigned and responsibilities of that position were shifted especially regarding the Common Disability Agenda.  This position description update is based upon the event feedback. The job position has been posted and it has a deadline of October 15 for resume submission.
The second part that came out of the event is committee structure for the Council and adding two specific permanent committees. A Finance and Governance Advisory Committee.  This committee's responsibility will be to review budget, spending and planning and oversight in those activities for the Council.  It will also provide oversight and support to SILC specific internal policy and procedures and this committee will report back to the full Council on any recommendations or actions.  The second committee, a SPIL Committee. This committee’s responsibility will be looking at the SPIL itself and evaluating its current implementation and determining needs for amendments, it will also be comprised of both CIL and SILC members.  The committee will also have the option of adding additional members including consumers, agency representatives and other expertise the committee determines necessary.  These two committees will be permanent standing committees of the Council.  The designation is for the Finance Committee to be chaired by the SILC Treasurer and the SPIL Committee would be chaired by the SILC CIL Representative.

The fundamental discussion that is happening throughout the network is a shift in the collaboration with the CIL Network.  One of the things discussed was instead of driving separate policy and advocacy directions between Disability Network Michigan and the SILC, the state plan will be driving those efforts going forward.  This is ensuring that SILC and IL speak with one impactful voice.
IL Network Update  
As with both Michigan Rehabilitation Services, MRS and Bureau for Services for Blind Persons, BSBP we are in the process of understanding what moving to the Administration on Community Living means to us.
The CIL Network, over the last quarter since our last meeting have made a committed effort using a covenant structure to get staff together so that we are using the best programs and practices across the entire network of centers and I see great promise in that behavior here in Michigan.
ACTION REQUIRED ITEMS

NEW BUSINESS:
SILC By-law Changes
The strategic plan came out very clearly that the Council members wanted this type of structure as well as with the changes by Governor Snyder's Executive Order, the Council is smaller in size therefore these committees also equivalently have to be smaller in size or they represent a quorum of the Council. It's also a desire of the Council to have more transparency in the committee area so having advisory of committees will ensure that all decisions or all discussion that happens at a committee level is discussed at the full Council level and voted upon by the Council in open meeting environment. 
Amendment: The State Plan Committee goes through the membership then add an additional line that said the committee is also co-chaired by a consumer. Powers of the committee, add a line that says focus on consumer input regarding SPIL or regarding the SPIL inclusion.  
Motion by M. Hamm, seconded by A. Andres to approve By-laws changes as amended. Carried.

Election of Officers

Chair ~ Robin Bennett, Vice-Chair ~ Lisa Cook-Gordon, Secretary ~ Gabriella Burman, Treasurer ~ Michael Hamm, CIL Representative ~ Jim Whalen.

Standing Committee Assignments

1. SPIL Committee: Jim Whalen, Aaron Andres, Kelsey Kleimola, Rebecca Parten

2. Finance Committee: Michael Hamm, Mairead Warner (need one additional member)

3. Additional committee at Council discretion
OLD BUSINESS:
November Meeting Location

· Our next SILC Quarterly Business Meeting date is November 11, 2016 and will be held at the Crowne Plaza Lansing West in Lansing, MI.
Motion by M. Hamm, seconded by R. Parten to hold the next SILC Council Quarterly Business Meeting on November 11, 2016. Carried.

COUNCIL DEVELOPMENT
· SILC staff held our orientation with the new members earlier this morning.

· SILC staff will disseminate material on roles and responsibilities you need to know as a Council member for discussion at the November Council meeting.
OTHER
Public Comment – Attachment B
ADJOURNMENT 
SILC Business Meeting adjourned at 2:00 p.m.
ATTACHMENT A
MRS- Kevin Green
· MRS Director Sue Howell and Tina Fullerton met with the CIL Directors several months ago as part of our on-going collaborative partnership process.  These meetings were important as they assist the CILs and MRS in continuing to develop customer centered programming.  Out of this discussion two committees were established the first committee comprised of CIL Directors and Tina Fullerton from MRS for joint training for pre-employment and training Counselors. The second committee is comprised of CIL Directors and MRS Director Sue Howell to do long range planning and work proactively and working on implementation of the Workforce Opportunity Act known as WIOA. The key words are innovation and opportunity. MRS is taking those two words very seriously as the agency works on implementation of different parts of the law.  The primary focus for MRS in all parts of the implementation is on the customer and how they are being or will be impacted by the new law.  
· MRS is working closely with BSBP or the Bureau of Services for Blind Persons and other partner agencies for the foundation of collaboration and leading with our values.  MRS feels Michigan Vocational Rehabilitation is positioned very well to move forward with implementation of the Innovation and Opportunity Act.

· MRS is working on year-end activities and today is the end of our fiscal year. We are on target to meet the goals of Michigan Rehabilitation Services. 
· MRS has established Business Resource Consulting positions within the offices we have around the state.  These consultants are assisting Michigan businesses with customized support services, pre-employment and training Counselors. 

· MRS is continuing to work closely with Michigan Works Agencies as part of the Workforce partnership that increases opportunities for employment for individuals with disabilities. 
· The Champion Awards were held earlier this month.  The Champion Awards recognize MRS customers, partners and employers and staff who champion the cause of Vocational Rehabilitation and Employment.

BSBP- Leamon Jones & Lisa Kisiel
· Lisa: BSBP is under-going a leadership change, Director Bill Robinson will be effective Monday morning.  He actually came on board this past Monday working in tandem with Director Edward Rodgers in order to get up to speed with Bureau responsibilities. Leamon and I met with him along with Division Directors this week. 

· BSBP and MRS attended a regional meeting in September in Chicago where RSA was present and provided information regarding the WIOA transition and implementation of regulations.  Final regulations were posted, published on August 19th.  They were released on June 30 and they were made final in public on August 19th and they are available on the RSA website under the WIOA tab. 
· BSBP is working closely with our partner VR Michigan Rehab Services to help implement these regulations. The Pre-Employment Transition Services, the 15% is considered on a state performance goal so that is not just a BSBP spending their 15% and MRS spending their 15% that is a state goal performance expectation.  So we absolutely have to be working together to keep in touch with what we are doing. We received some direction on how to implement those services.

· BSBP is working in tandem on the management of the 511 which is the Sub Minimum Wage and working with Community Rehab Organizations to reach out to individuals who could be eligible for VR services and making sure that we make every opportunity to provide that career counseling and guidance and information and referral to those potential consumers.

· BSBP is working on the Comprehensive Statewide Needs Assessment, there have been two meetings thus far and more to come in 2017. 

· BSBP will be present at the NCSAB National Council and State Agencies for the Blind and the Council and State VR Agencies in San Diego this year in November and we will also have a presence at the re:con Conference.  
· Leamon: I'm sure many of you are aware of the regulations as they relate to homemakers, that is the category that we have worked with for many years and that category will be going away.  I've been working with our community partners and talking about some ways that we might be able to fill that gap. 
· The Older Blind Program is still under RSA. The part B of that is under the Administrative and Community Living so we kind of have a split there and the Bureau provides services out of both of those programs.

· BSBP will be looking at the revision of the 703 Report and that will be reflecting the activities that both programs serve.  
MCRS – Written report attached.
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September 2016 Report to the Michigan Statewide Independent Living Council (MiSILC)

1 – Executive Order (EO) 2015-15:  Employment First in Michigan - With the signing of EO 2015-15, the MCRS was charged with oversight responsibilities of all state entities for the implementation of Employment First in Michigan.  The Council engaged in productive dialogue with Lt. Governor Brian Calley following the May business meeting.  Discussion focused on expectations for the Council’s role with the EO, what oversight means, what reporting is required, and whether there will be resources to support this new responsibility.  With more research conducted and plans for a follow-up MCRS Advisory Employment First Work Team meeting to be convened, all Council activities related to Employment First were put on hold following direction from Michigan Rehabilitation Services (MRS).  

2 – Business Meetings – Since the May SILC meeting, the Council has held two business meetings, one in May at Michigan Career and Technical Institute in Plainwell and the other in July at the MCRS Office in Lansing.  Two 1-hour Special Business Meetings were also conducted via teleconference in August and September.  Members, staff, partners, and guests were in attendance at the meetings.  Agendas included action items related to MCRS business, including advisory work team updates, financial operations, conference and Hill visit reports, approval of the FY 2017 business meeting schedule, strategic plan review, staff report, and follow-up from focus groups.  Partner reports were reviewed and updates were shared from both designated state units (DSUs).  Several individuals made public comment.  A Special Business Meeting has been scheduled for Tuesday September 27, 2016 at 1:00 p.m. via teleconference.  The next regularly scheduled business meeting will take place on Tuesday November 15, 2016 from 11:00 a.m. - 2:00 p.m. at a location to be determined.

3 - Advisory Work Teams - The Council’s advisory work teams continue their monthly meeting schedules. The Advisory Executive Team (ET) has continued to manage the business of the Council, with focuses on the MARO and MCRS audits, review and analysis of quarterly data from BSBP, grant reporting requirements from MRS, MRS Contract Meeting, Employment First, Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act (WIOA) Regulations, advisory work teams, financial operations, focus groups, daily business operations, and follow-up from special/business meetings.   The Advisory Customer Experience Work Team has reviewed and analyzed quarterly data from BSBP, as well as discussions about customer input obtained from a BSBP Training Center youth focus group, conducting future focus groups, determining other methods to utilize for obtaining customer input, and the BSBP Customer Satisfaction Survey Project.  The Advisory Regulatory Guidance Work Team continues to move forward with oversight of the State Plan process, including monitoring recommendations to both DSUs, discussion about the BSBP Customer Satisfaction Survey project, and the FY 2016 Annual Report.  All work continues to be on hold for the MCRS Advisory Employment First Work Team.

4 - Membership Vacancies - The MCRS continues to have one vacancy in the category of Business, Industry and Labor.

5 - MCRS Resource Plan/Budget/Contract with MARO - The Council’s FY 2016 budgets from both DSUs continue to function in line with anticipated expenditures.  At this time, ¼ year budget amounts similar to this year’s budget have been approved by both DSUs to resource the Council for the first quarter of FY 2017 (through December 2016).  The Council’s full FY 2017 budgets with both DSUs should be finalized by the membership by September 30th, followed by negotiations with both DSUs.

During the last half of this fiscal year, the Michigan Department of Health and Human Services has continued to proceed with conducting audits of the MCRS and MARO with regard to its role as fiduciary of the Council.

As of September 2016, the physical location of the MCRS office has moved to East Lansing.

6 – Partnering with BSBP - The MCRS has been involved with BSBP in the following activities, assuring that the customer voice is represented:  designing a plan to conduct a BSBP Customer Satisfaction Survey project, conducting a youth focus group at the BSBP Training Center in Kalamazoo, assistance with event coordination for the BSBP Honor Roll Awards event, which will be held on October 14th.

7 - Partnering with MRS - The MCRS has been involved with the following MRS activities/meetings, assuring that the customer voice is represented:  Idea Stream Team, Marketing Team, Policy Cadre, MRS Resource Team meetings, MRS Contract Meeting, and MRS Champion Awards event.

The triennial Comprehensive Statewide Needs Assessment Committee has been created by MRS and has doubled in size with participants from a wide variety of backgrounds related to the needs of people as they work to achieve employment in competitive integrated settings.  This assessment is a federal mandate for BSBP, MRS and the Council to design and complete in partnership.  Michigan State University’s Project Excellence coordinates the design, research and writing of the report that includes recommendations.  It is expected that the findings will inform the next Vocational Rehabilitation State Plan as well as be utilized by the Council in their work.   

On Thursday September 8th, the MCRS hosted the 8th annual MRS Champion Awards event in downtown Lansing.  Customers, Partners, Business Partners, Employers, and MRS Employees/Staff Teams were celebrated for their accomplishments and outstanding commitment to the MRS Mission.  Numerous legislators and their staff were in attendance to congratulate the recipients, with several Tributes also presented to award recipients.  Michigan Supreme Court Justice Richard Bernstein was in attendance and presented with the Statewide Partnership MRS Champion Award.

8 - Partner Activities - The MCRS was represented at the following activities:  MARO Spring Conference, Michigan Hidden Talent Workshop, re:con The Convention of New Beginnings Program Planning Committee, SILC Business Meeting, and Visions 2016.

9 - National Initiatives – The MCRS was represented at the full-day Rehabilitation Services Administration WIOA Training Session in Chicago.  The MCRS ED continues to serve as President of the National Coalition of State Rehabilitation Councils (NCSRC) Board of Directors (BoD) and participates in monthly BoD and bimonthly national teleconference calls.  The Assistant Director continues to offer expertise and technical support through management of the website, list servs and registration for the NCSRC Fall Conference.  

Submitted,
Sara Grivetti

SILC Liaison to MCRS
ATTACHMENT B
Darma Cantor

When I joined the IL movement in 1993, the CILs in Michigan were created by, led by and staffed by people with significant disabilities who had personal knowledge of discrimination, segregation, and programs that were built on submission and compliance. Staff and board members were fighting the establishment because we knew we could lose our independence, with the next budget cut or change in administration. The staff and boards were 80, 90 or 100% made up of disability advocates with independent living challenges in their past, present or future. There wasn’t much money, but there was a lot of clarity about the need for change.
I understand Centers must use good business practices and be financially sustainable, as well as, advocates for systems change. 

As you begin to spend the public funds you receive, I would have like you to consider the people affected by board / council decisions are not the board members or staff, but a large, diverse, local disability community. When the legislation uses the language of IL philosophy “community-based,” it is intending to honor the intersectionality of the disability community.
Our Centers and SILC s have been dominated by, white professionals who have disabilities (or not), and now we must consciously expand the inclusion of the disabled marginalized by other identities. To quote Rebecca Cokley, Executive Director of the National Council on Disability, “the rights of those with disabilities are an issue that impact many kinds of people, … We have LGBT folks, we have African Americans, Latinos, Native Americans, Asians—there is not a community where disability is not present.” To fulfill the mission of IL’s grassroots, community-based philosophy, we have to purposely consider the ‘who’ being affected by programs and policies.

As you begin a new 3-year plan with new members and officers, I hope the Council will address the unique organizational qualities of IL programs. Language in IL doesn’t fully define principles of “consumer-control” and “community-based” as an alternative model; it would be easy to ignore the implications if the board or council have little knowledge or spend little time discussing IL history and philosophy. It is the law, but less and less the practice.


What I am asking the SILC to do is articulate those qualities that make a CIL / SILC different from the established non-profit charity model, and to set fidelity standards for using IL history and philosophy as the foundation for the state’s IL network. 

Eva Huddleston
Hello, my name is Eva Huddleston and I'm very honored to be here today and being here today is a long way from when I came here to Kalamazoo.  I was lost and confused, hurting and seeking relief from trauma and drama and any chance and opportunity for a new beginning.  In my quest to become a positive and productive person with purpose in a meaningful direction I came to believe in our power and the willingness to keep trying.

I was introduced through a Kalamazoo resource, she had Disability Network, their address and telephone number and with their help, with Disability Network's help and support and their education community and educational team I am becoming that person today.  And I do believe that change is possible.  And also in my quest I found out that there needs to be more education of all different cultures which have disabilities and I would like to see that happen across the board and I thank you for the opportunity to be here today.

Joel Cooper

Again my name is Joel Cooper, I'm connected here with Disability Network southwest Michigan and I have about four different themes that I'd like to share with this Council this afternoon.  My first one is that it's an invitation to each of you on behalf of all of the CILs in Michigan to come and visit us, spend time, talk to our volunteers, our customers and our staff and board members.  We welcome that.  I encourage you to do that and if you have time even today after the meeting please come over to our office and I'll introduce you to some other folks, I'll take you on a little tour, not that it's anything special to go in a tour in an office building but you know sometimes it's okay to see what it looks like in a center for independent living so I encourage you that and please do when you are round the state, to take time out, call, you will always be welcome and I know my colleagues across the state would appreciate that you would do that.

So my second comment is that I wanted to share with you some unusual things that sometimes CILs do.  You heard Michelle talk earlier today but I wanted to share with you some uniqueness about some things that we do to support partners and so one thing is that you may not know this but Disability Network southwest Michigan has the capacity and the expertise and we provide fiduciary services for Disability Network Michigan so that is the CIL association in Michigan and we help them out with all of their accounting and their budget and audits and things like that.

The other thing is we are a very active employer of record for our partner, Michigan rehab services in this direct of MRS down here in southwest Michigan.  We currently are involved in supporting employee of record that means they have work that they do on behalf of MRS customers but that employee works here as an employee, not supervised but supervised by the arrangement that they had with the MRS site supervisor so we have two FTEs that we do that.  Very often I'm asked to be an employer of record for some of the summer youth programs and we have done that here as well this summer including the job coaches that are along with those training experiences for our young adults and very happy to do that in our partnership.  I know it sometimes makes it easy, convenient and a good way to offer some extra services to our partners.

The third thing I wanted to mention has to do with another effort that is kind of unique in some ways and I want to talk about innovation in regards to service delivery that CILs can get involved in.  For the last 14 years here I've been a loud voice in regards to the provision of social security benefits planning and understanding that our customers across our state, departments including MRS and Michigan the Bureau of services for blind persons this is an important service delivery and over the last several years we have been developing this into a best practice.

In fact, with the opportunities to be supported by MRS we did a pilot two years ago with ten counties working closely with two different MRS districts to implement with a goal of getting to 90% of every customer of MRS who was on a social security benefit and providing both a tier one level of benefits planning as well as them moving on to a full arrangement of both tier one and tier two.  The model itself had great reviews both from customers as well as from our people and we expanded to other districts working closely with other CILs and providing consultation and training and we are in four different MRS districts and four different CILs at this time doing this and the last comment in 30 seconds is to let you know we just recently had our first ever site review by Michigan rehab services and Kevin green is here today and I just wanted to extend my appreciation to Kevin and his team Christine and bill Adison who spent quite a bit of time with us and that is a learning opportunity and that is the beauty of the site review is we are exchanging information so we are learning together how to improve and truly be of the highest quality possible in the provision of all the things that happen at center for independent living so I appreciate the opportunity to work with Kevin and his team, thank you so much.

Lisa Kisiel:
I just wanted to say kind of piggybacking on a little bit of what Joel was saying regarding especially regarding the benefits planning.  BSBP uses that service in this area all the time, pretty very extensively, your staff come to the training center, they work with they do group services, they do individual services and I would dare say that if it's not 100% it's pretty darn close to every consumer that comes to the training center, receives those Benefits Planning Services.  And they are stellar.  I have nothing but positive things to say about them and the work that they do so we used other services as well but that one is very much and Pete is absolutely probably one of, I will not say the most because that would not be fair, there are lots of people out there doing the work but really, really a leader in how benefits effect blind individuals because it's different, it's not the same as with everyone else so thank you for those services and I'm a little partial being from Kalamazoo and one time being the board chair for this particular CIL so if you like Joel you can thank me, if you don't sorry, no, thank you, appreciate it.

Aaron Andres

Hello, I'm Aaron.  I was wanting to talk about the barriers to employment that I have found or that I see that I hope we can solve with the state plan.  One of the barriers that I see is the fact that you can only make around $2000 without losing your benefits on Medicaid or social security.  I know the Medicaid benefit is for most people $2000 of assets and let's just say the $2000 in assets isn't a whole heck of a lot of money and for an individual that wants to get employed and wants to be a productive member of their society but they need supports they obviously can't work and maintain the benefits that they need to be able to work so we have a choice either we don't work and have benefits we need or we work and lose the supports we need to go to work in the first place so I hope to solve or at least attempt to solve some of those issues with the state plan.  Thank you.

Eleanor Cantor
To the new Council members Michigan consumers have had a rough decade under Sara Grivetti’s leadership and consumer concerns regarding the SILC for the past two years, please visit Action Alliance.com to learn a full accounting of the corruption in the Michigan SILC from a consumer standpoint.  The Governor’s Executive Order moving SILC in the Governor's Office is illegal. The SILC is required by law to be autonomous from the Governor's Office moving the SILC inside the Governor's Office in no way excuses the SILC's responsibility under FOIA and the Open Meetings Act.  I request a formal response to my request for a contact inside the Governor's Office.  I would like the name of the person handling SILC issues inside the Governor's Office where the SILC now resides.  Executive Committee meetings that took place June 1st and September 8th were illegally closed to the public.  We have been alerting you to this issue for literally years.  The SILC went completely dark in May and I have written to Rodney and several SILC Council members repeatedly and no questions or requests for information are being responded to at all.  Regarding the new SILC committee a consumer co-chair is not enough and you know that Jim.  That is not how independent living organizations behave.  The SILC must be consumer controlled at every level.  Consumer input on improving Michigan's Independent Living Program was completely ignored by the SPIL Writing Team which features a non-disabled Executive Director from Michigan Works CIL.  All of those committee meetings should be open to the public.  Two days ago a dozen angry consumers and Muskegon CILs had the first open meeting in two years.  Each person stood up and recorded they are not being provided Independent Living Services by Disability Network West Michigan.  The board responded by unanimously voting to close all future meetings to the public.  SILC member Mike Hamm told the audience that changes in WIOA require that Muskegon CIL close all meetings to the public, that is wildly inaccurate and an outright lie and when I asked which part of the law he was referencing he told me I need to read more.  That is the kind of fact we are not going to tolerate any more.  Any CIL representative that treats consumers with extreme contempt and demonstrates this type of outright ableism should not be serving on SILC.

The Muskegon CIL is not providing the four core services it is funded to provide.

We are totally without independent living services in Muskegon.  You are stewards of millions of dollars in public funds.  It is time for you to do your job.  Consumers are not going anywhere.  Your strategy to ignore us, to degrade us and make us outsiders in our own movement is a colossal incompetent strategy as I told you in the past two years engaging with consumers is the independent living way and it's the only solution, thank you.
Joe Harcz

What Eleanor just said and expanding on what Mr. Cooper said and we are denied access and by we I mean consumers.  I'm denied access to my SILC board operations.  Eleanor is to hers but more importantly we are all denied access, those of us who were descending against the sheltered workshop practices in the state and against the fact the state is not ADA compliant from our own celebration sponsored in part by SILC and promoted by the former chair we were denied access to our own ADA Celebration September 17th.  I was arrested for attempting to enter my own celebration and to dispense leaflets which is my right under the Constitution.  Those charges were dismissed because they were spirituous and I tell you we got a former chair on the SILC who is behind us and we have an Executive Director of the SILC who openly slandered me and liable me and I have several witnesses to that fact in stating that I shoved Michigan State police, that was a lie.  That was an outright lie and it was a vicious slanderous and actionable lie.  This is not independent living ladies and gentlemen.  And this is not a core mission of Systems an Individual Advocacy.  Ed Roberts once said what independent living is all about is advocacy, advocacy and advocacy and now we have a core mission advocacy.  Our Centers for Independent Living for the most part are in bed with the VR.  Are in bed with the corrupt community rehab organizations which enslave our people in segregated settings and that continues to this day.  Now we have a situation where we are putting together all the so called committees, standing committees and I want to echo what Eleanor said applies to standing committees and you talk about transparency Rodney, Mr. Craig, I want those documents.  I want all the meeting minutes and the recordings and any other documents related to your so called strategic planning.  And I want those meetings to be open to the public, period.  And all the documentation therein.  It's an outrage.  It's an outrage ladies and gentlemen that the very places that we are supposed to be promoting our independence and self-determination have turned against those people with disabilities that your supposed to be serving with public funds and no public accountability for those findings.  I've got a Center for Independent Living again that keeps us out of board meetings, and in violation not only of their core principles and their statements before MRS, you know, but also to the ADA and 504 itself, for both sites no person with disabilities shall be discriminated against or denied benefits, activities, programs and services of any place of public accommodation or public entity.  We need ‑‑ Robin Bennett asked about what we need to do.  We need to have civil rights and constitutional rights 101 planning.  When the very SILC and when the Disability Network of Michigan violates my civil rights ladies and gentlemen to attend the 25th anniversary celebration of my civil rights so something is pretty bloody wrong.  They did that by ‑‑ they violated our first amendment rights not only of speech but of association because we got to the point of we got everything else related to this where they also deny access to every member of the National Federation of the Blind, they targeted every member of ADAPT and Peer Action Alliance and that is a violation of the association rights under the first amendment.

People need to read the Constitution and people need to read the ADA.    
